An Audit / Workshop Meeting
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the twelfth day of November 2008

Roll Call:        
Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor                      



                              
Derek N. Benedict, Councilman 




George A. Woolsey, Councilman

    


Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



            Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 



Also Present:      
Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh                

                                 
James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                 
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                 
Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:01 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL


The roll call took place at 7:01 p.m. The results appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE

The Town Clerk asked Mark Taylor, the Attorney for the Town, to lead the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 

3. 
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


The following item was deleted:


12D.
Highway Electrical Upgrade Bid Package

4. APPROVAL OF AUDIT   

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $224,410.38. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. There were no exceptions.   
DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said she saw an invoice for the pay phone in Town Hall. The Board did discuss removing the pay phone in the lobby of Town Hall. It is not used enough to warrant what the Town pays to have it in the lobby. There is a pay phone in the Police Department that the public can use if they need to make a call. 

All of the Board members agreed to have the pay phone removed.       

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – abstain; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.
5.
REZONING:

            A.
Veterinary Uses

Mark Taylor said the Board received a petition from the veterinary practice known as Stone Cottage Veterinary. Dr. James Fischer requested a change in the zoning of his property and neighboring properties. He also requested a change in the text of the Zoning Code to permit veterinary offices, subject to site plan review, in the B District. A Local Law was prepared and a Public Hearing was held for that Local Law in April of 2008. The Board determined that they wanted to modify the proposed area that is to be rezoned. They want to incorporate only a portion of lot 9 that extends up Fletcher Drive and modify the proposed rezoning of lots 10 and 11. These lots border on the IB District and they are requesting the zoning be change from IB to B. The applicant has submitted a description for the area which has been incorporated into the revised Local Law together with the zoning change from IB to B proposed for lots 10 and 11.The Board has been presented with a draft of the revised Local Law. Mr. Osborne is still reviewing the description and they are in the process of preparing a revised environmental assessment for this Local Law. Mr. Taylor has prepared two Resolutions, one that 
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will set the Public Hearing on the revised Local Law and the second will provide for the re-referral to the Orange County Planning Department, Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Mr. Taylor and the Board members went over a map of the area and what is proposed to be rezoned.  

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board retitling, reintroducing and providing for Public Notice and Public Hearing scheduled for December 15, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. concerning a Local Law amending the zoning map of the Town of Newburgh to include additional property in the B Business Zoning District and IB Interchange Business Zoning District and amending Chapter 185 entitled Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh to provide for veterinarian offices as permitted principal uses in the B District. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.    
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of Town Board providing for re-referral of a Local Law amending the zoning map of the Town of Newburgh to include additional property in the B Business Zoning District and IB Interchange Zoning District and amending Chapter 185 entitled Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh to provide for veterinarian offices as permitted principal uses in the B District to the Orange County Department of Planning, the Town of Newburgh Planning Board and the Town of Newburgh Zoning Board of Appeals. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B.
Storage Overlay District
Mark Taylor said Saccardi & Schiff has drafted a Local Law, the Environmental Assessment Foam and other maps and documentation for this Storage Overlay.  He will forward that information to the Board members, the Town Engineer and the Supervisor for them to review. 
6.
FCB PROPERTIES (Bonura): Route 32 and I-84 Traffic Intersection

            James Raab, from Vincent Doce Associates, and Darrell Benedict, the Highway Superintendent, came before the Board.


Supervisor Booth said he and Mr. Joseph Bonura, the property owner, have been in contact about this project. Mr. Bonura is trying to realign the entrance of his property that is located on Route 32 across from the entrance and exit of Route 84. When the alignment was done for Route 84, Mr. Bonura’s parking lot entrance, which was once Perkins and then Mom’s Restaurant, was not taken into consideration. This is a dangerous intersection and there have been major accidents in that area. Mr. Bonura has gone to the State requesting that the DOT realign the entrance, or allow him to access or exit opposite the Route 84 entrance and exit. After five years of negotiating the DOT said they would allow him to have his entrance on Powelton Road. The Highway Superintendent, Darrell Benedict, reviewed the situation and suggested that they should exit onto Powelton Road. The DOT submitted their approval for Mr. Bonura and the Federal Government came forward and said the DOT approval is not allowed. They became involved because this is an Interstate Highway. The reason for the disapproval was all Interstate Highways are not allowed to enter onto a private road or driveway. The State will approve the relocation of the entrance if the Town will give approval for Powelton Road to become a Town Road. A map was provided to the Board, which they reviewed and discussed with Mr. Raab. 
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Councilwoman Greene wanted to have where the intersection was going reiterated.


Supervisor Booth said they are requesting to have it at the intersection for the entrance to Route 84, across from the light. He said the Board has to decide if they will make this private road into a Town Road. The DOT will make the final decision of where the entrance to Mr. Bonura’s property should be located. 

Councilwoman Greene and Councilman Woolsey discussed if the width of the road was large enough for a ladder truck to turn around.  Councilman Woolsey said the Fire District should look at the situation to be sure there is sufficient space.

Mr. Osborne asked Mr. Raab if he was aware of the Building Code requirements for Town roads.


Mr. Raab said he was aware. 


Mr. Taylor asked if the DOT was going to approve a speed limit lower than 30 mph. 


Mr. Raab said they will ask about the speed limit. 


The Board agreed to go out and look at the road and take time to consider the road change.  


Councilman Piaquadio said the Town should ask for the entrance right-of-way as part of the site plan approval from the owners of commercial property. This would eventually lead to a service road to access the businesses.


Mr. Osborne said that was a good idea and it is something that the Town can require as part of the site plan approval. He asked Mr. Raab about the radius of the turn and he told him that they may ask for a waiver of the minimum radius structure.

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Raab to stake out the area and then contact Cindy Martinez, Secretary to the Supervisor. She will set up a meeting for everyone to meet at the site. 
7.
JUSTICE COURT: Purchase of Copier

Supervisor Booth said Councilwoman Greene has met with the Justice Court to obtain more information about the photocopier they need. 

Councilwoman Greene said the service contract for the existing copier being used at Justice Court, which the Town owns, expires on the 20th of this month. IKON did an analysis based on what they are using now. What they proposed was a heavy duty copier. Their recommendation was based on the amount of copies that were generated from 2007 through 2008 and their projected use in 2009. The copier that they are recommending is $10,500.00; they are budgeted for $7,500.00. The Justice Court has $3,000.00 available to them from money that they received from the State. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the purchase of a Canon iR55055 solution copier for $10,600.00, less the trade-in credit of $100.00 for the Cannon iR330 copier that is currently being used at Justice Court. The total amount that is being approved is $10,500.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
8.
ACCOUNTING: Budget Transfer
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated November 10, 2008, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer $11,700.00 from the General Fund State Retirement account number 001.9010.0800 and $6,900.00 from the Social Security account number 001.9030.0800 for a total of $18,600.00 to the General Fund Police Retirement account number 001.9015.0800. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
DISCUSSION: Ms. Calarco’s memo stated the retirement liability was higher than budgeted due to the higher than projected amount of police overtime for the period 4/1/2007 through 3/31/2008.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
9.
ANIMAL CONTROL: T-92 (Feral Cat) Funding Expenditure
Supervisor Booth said MDW Feline Rescue submitted an invoice for a total of $1,342.56. At this time there is an excess of $2,000.00 in this account. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to pay the vouchers submitted by MDW Feline Rescue in the amount of $1,342.56. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
10.
RECREATION: Capital Fund Expenditures (Chadwick Trail)
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated November 5, 2008, submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, for Trail upgrade expenses as follows:

Darrigo Bros. Landscape Supplies


(Bale straw and grass seed)


$   211.00


Callahan & Nannini Quarry


1,461.32 ton item #4 from the 

Highway Summer Material Bid Package
19,727.83

United Rentals

Mini-Excavators



  4,521.60

Total




          $24,460.43

DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said there is a $50,000.00 grant from Orange County and a $100,000.00 grant, which requires 50% matching, from the State of New York for upgrades that are done to the Chadwick Lake Trail. He suggested that the Board members take a walk on the trail. Supervisor Booth said it is impressive. 

Councilman Benedict said Habitat did their walk around the lake, which everyone enjoyed. 
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The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
11.
PLANNING BOARD:

A. Northeast Realty
1. Landscape Cost Estimate

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the landscape cost estimate for Northeast Realty Holding, FW Webb Building. The landscape cost estimate is in the amount of $72,504.00, with a landscape inspection fee of $3,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
2. Storm Water and Erosion Control Cost Estimate
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the proposed cost estimate, dated October 24, 2008, prepared by Fuss & O’Neill Engineers, for the soil erosion & sediment control/drainage improvements for Northeast Realty Holdings (F.W. Webb Site Plan). The cost estimate is in the amount of $280,000.00 and the applicant will be required to establish an escrow account specified by Town Code for the erosion & sediment control inspections by McGoey, Hauser & Edsall. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
B. Landscape Bond Release: BCM Filiberti

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated November 3, 2008, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, for the Landscape Bond release for BCM Filiberti. The Town will hold a $20,000.00 bond and return $108,980.00 of their bond. The amount returned does not include interest. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
C. Landscape Cost Estimate for Petco

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the landscape cost estimate for Petco, dated October 28, 2008, submitted by Karen Arent. The cost estimate is in the amount of $7,695.00 with an inspection fee of $1,000.00.            The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – abstain; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.

D.
Return of Bonds and Escrow for 84 Lumber
Mark Taylor said that 84 Lumber Company has submitted a letter that they will surrender their site plan approval, which will become null and void. Mr. Taylor said if 84 Lumber Company is not the owner of the site he recommends that the owner of the property also sign the letter.  
Supervisor Booth said the Board is not going to take action on this item tonight in order for Mr. Taylor to review this matter further. 
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12. ENGINEERING

A.
Gateway Commons Road Requirements

Mr. Osborne said this is the proposed subdivision for Gateway Commons at Stewart. The reason he is bringing this matter to the Town Board’s attention is the subdivision’s plan has a proposed Town Road. The Planning Board has to establish maintenance agreements and agreements for ingress and egress. He recommends that the Town Board make a decision as quickly as possible if the road proposed is acceptable as a Town road. Mr. Osborne mentioned in his memorandum that, in the past, the Town has made it a practice not to accept dead end commercial roads for dedication as Town roads. Three examples of this include Crossroads Court (where OCC is located), Pepsi Way and Corporate Blvd. (Northeast Business Center). Unity Way, between Route 17K and Old Little Britain Road was accepted as a Town road because it was not a dead end, but provided a through road parallel to Route 300/Union Avenue. In addition, the second half of the road only shows a fifty foot R.O.W. to accommodate a boulevard type road with a center island separating the travel lanes. Town requirements for an industrial/commercial road require a sixty foot R.O.W. without the boulevard treatment. The issue of road dedication could have an impact on the roadway design.  Mr. Osborne presented the Board with a proposed build out of the plan, which they discussed. 
Mr. Taylor said they are presenting this plan in order to comply with a SEQR requirement. They are going to go through the ESA environmental process with this concept showing the full environmental plan. At this time they are not presenting the SEQR, they are proposing it. 
Councilman Benedict said what is in front of the Board tonight is whether or not the Board will accept this as a Town Road. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to instruct the Town Engineer to address a letter to the Planning Board indicating that this proposed road will not be accepted for dedication by the Town. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

B.
Fuel and Electrical Upgrade Bid Package
Mr. Taylor said at a previous meeting the Town Board acted on a Bond Resolution for this project. The Bond Counsel forwarded the documents that the Board requested stating the Town Board made the determination that this was a type two action under SEQR. This did not require an environmental review and it is a type two action because the Board is replacing existing facilities with similar facilities. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adopt a Resolution determining that the fuel and electrical upgrade project is a type two action under SQRE.

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

C.
Paper Street Acquisition: Willow Drive
Supervisor Booth said this was presented to the Board previously and the Board asked the applicant for an appraisal. Eldred Carhart, a State Certified General Appraiser, did the appraisal. Based on the four prior sales and factoring in the current market conditions, it is his opinion the current value of the property where the Willow Drive paper street is located is between $3,000.00 and $5,000.00. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to establish the value of the Willow Drive paper street in the amount of $5,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
DISCUSSION: Mr. Taylor said there are Resolutions that need to be prepared for this action including a SQRE of the Resolution. A Resolution also needs to be prepared for the transfer of the property.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
D. Highway Electrical Upgrade Bid Package
This item was deleted.

E. Clough Harbour Proposal for the Fuel Management & Storage Tank Upgrade

Mr. Osborne said shortly after the Board approved the Bond Resolution, he solicited a proposal from Clough Harbour to do the design engineering and construction on the Fuel Management & Storage Tank Upgrade project. Mr. Taylor made a recommendation to the Town Board that they not act on this proposal until after the Estoppel period for the Bonding Resolution was up.
F. Willets Way Road Dedication

Mr. Taylor said everything for this dedication has been submitted. He emailed Supervisor Booth and Town Clerk Zarutskie the cover memo for this order showing everything that was submitted and met the deadline. 

The following documents for the dedication of the extended portion of Willets Way as a Town highway were listed on the memo as follows:

1. Original release and dedication, in triplicate
2. Copy of Order of Town Superintendent of Highway accepting dedication, in triplicate

3. Copies of Deed for conveyance, and equalization and assessment form and form TP-584 for recording.

4. Original Maintenance Letter.
5. Original Certificate of Project Engineer.
Mr. Taylor said the Board may act on this action and this portion is the second part and the first part has already been completed. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Consent of Town Board to Dedication in the matter of the laying out of a certain Town highway in the Town of Newburgh, Orange County, New York, Willets Way. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
13.
DISCUSSION: U.S. Marine Corps Reserve Toys for Tots


Councilman Woolsey said the Toys for Tots Box, that he made last year, will be in the lobby of Town Hall the day after Thanksgiving.


Councilwoman Greene asked Town Clerk Zarutskie to put an announcement in the local newspapers asking people to participate. Last year this was a big success and even though we have a difficult economy this year she is hoping for the same public participation.      

Councilman Woolsey said all donated toys have to be new, unwrapped toys.           
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14.
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION to adjourn was made at 8:37 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
Meeting adjourned at 8:37 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
